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Issue Focus ~ Transitions 

1 Corinthians 15:58 

There is a time for everything, and a 

season for every activity under 

heaven: a time to be born and a time 

to die, a time to plant and a time to 

uproot, a time to kill and a time to 

heal, a time to tear down and a time 

to build, a time to weep and a time 

to laugh, a time to mourn and a time 

to dance, a time to scatter stones 

and a time to gather them, a time to 

embrace and a time to refrain, a 

time to search and a time to give up, 

a time to keep and a time to throw 

away, a time to tear and a time to 

mend, a time to be silent and a time 

to speak, a time to love and a time 

to hate, a time for war and a time for 

peace.    Ecclesiastes 3:1-8 (NIV) 
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ñTransitionsò is the theme of this newsletter. Transitions are not always pleasant. Transitions are not 

always expected. Transitions are not always easy, but they are a natural part of life 

Here at Bethlehem Lutheran Church we are in a time of transitions. Several member families have 

moved away from this area. Of course, Pastor Butler and his family left Virginia after 15 years. We 

are awaiting word from Pastor Bassett, whom we called, on whether he will come to Bethlehem as our 

permanent pastor. Meanwhile vacancy pastors (and musicians) continue to serve Bethlehem.  

For me, this has also been a time of transition:  I have never preached so many consecutive sermons in 

the English language!  (If you donôt know, I have served in Latin America or Hispanic Outreach for 

most of my ministry.) 

So, letôs take a look at a Christian perspective on change. 

There are some things that simply must change. Our old Adam, the sinful nature that produces sinful 

thoughts, words and actions, must be drowned, put to death, through daily repentance. The sinful atti-

tudes of our hearts must change and the idols there (anything that takes the place of God in our hearts) 

must go.  

There are other things that may or may not change. In Christian freedom, how and when we worship 

arenôt mandated by God. There are many examples of things in life that God neither commands nor 

prohibits. We have already noted:  Pastors may change and church membership can change. Yet the 

congregation can still move forward. Transition can even be a good thing as we continue to work to-

gether in ministry. 

What will never change?  ñJesus Christ is the same yesterday and today and foreverò (Hebrews 13:8). 

His words from the crossðñIt is finished!òðstill declare that his payment for sin is a fact. Our mis-

sion on earth is still to make disciples of all nations. 

So what dare never change?  Our gratitude for his forgiveness. Our love for his Word and Sacraments. 

Our enthusiasm for the work he gives us. 

At this time of transition, please pray with me: 
Change my heart, oh God; make it ever true. 
Change my heart, oh God; may I be like you. 

At this time of transition, please take to heart with me: 
Therefore, my dear brothers and sisters, stand firm. Let nothing move you. Always 

give yourselves fully to the work of the Lord, because you know that your labor in the 
Lord is not in vain. (1 Corinthians 15:58) 
 
Pastor Tim Satorius (satorius@graciaypaz.org) 
 

 

A Christian Perspective on Change by Pastor Satorius 
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This summer my father and I set out to do some fishing on the Missouri River near Mobridge, South Dakota. 

This trip was long awaited by both of us and we were looking for-

ward to catching a lot of fish. The poles were ready and with bait-

ed hooks I cast the lines into the water. I had set my father in his 

fishing chair and arranged it so he could reach the poles if the fish 

were biting. Unfortunately, my father is no longer capable of cast-

ing the line or baiting the hook but, he can reel in fish. Once the 

fish started biting, I would hand him the pole and he would start 

reeling. This process may have taken some time and on occasion 

tested my patience as I wanted to see him bring in a big one; but 

he would bring them in according to his ability. The fish were not 

always the most cooperative during this process; some would fight, and some would zig-zag back and forth 

doing anything to avoid being brought in. But eventually, my father would work them enough to bring them 

to shore and the excitement on his face said it all. The pure delight of bringing in the fish, big or small, kept 

that smile on his face and joy filled him once more. 

It was not always this way; not even a little this way. See, this was my father who was big and strong and was 

my teacher and mentor. He taught me to fish at a young age 

and I did not fully understand how to do it. He worked with 

me, but I still wasnôt interested in fishing. This was an activ-

ity he enjoyed doing but it was boring to me. I used to fight 

going fishing with him for years but as years past...here I 

was, fishing with my father.  

As I sat there on the shore with my father, I couldnôt help but 

think of how this story reminded me of my walk with God. 

See when I was younger, I had teachers and mentors who 

tried to teach me to fish but I was not interested and it was not something I thought I needed to do. This was 

something for others in the church to do. Why do I have to try and bring people to church and be a fisher of 

men? 

It has taken me many years to understand that it is my responsibility to fish for our Father. God has provided 

us with the instruction through his Holy Word and has given us the talents needed for the job; just like the 

pole, line, and tackle for fishing. God provided the hook in his hope, and salvation through the bait, the bread 

of life Jesus Christ. He also provided the fish; never is this world short on unbelievers or the unchurched. 

Some will fight and some will even zig-zag but once the Holy Spirit gets ahold of them, they will come to 

shore.  

So why should I fish for The Father?  Jesus explained it best:  ñCome, follow me,ò Jesus said, ñand I will 

send you out to fish for people.ò Mark 1:17; ó...Then Jesus said to Simon, ñDonôt be afraid; from now on 

Fishing for my Father by Todd Tucker 
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Helpful Bible Verses/Thoughts from Members 

ñSometimes God 
brings us times of 
transition to also cre-
ate change. For with-
out change, there can 
be no opportunity for 
innovation, creativity, 
or incentive for im-
provement.ò 

you will fish for people.ò Luke 5:10; and, ñTherefore go and make disciples of all nations, baptizing 

them in the name of the Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit.ò Matthew 28:19.  

Together God has provided us with the ability and the opportunity to go fishing for him. He sacrificed his Son 

for our sins and gives us the privilege of telling others about him.  

At Bethlehem, our church life is transitioning. We still have a wonderful church, with wonderful members and 

vacancy Pastors and musicians. In this temporary phase, God still provides for all of our needs and has called 

on all of us to go fishing for Him. This is not the time to be like I was when I was younger; we are not to wait 

for the new Pastor because we feel it is his responsibility to go fishing when he gets here. Instead, this is a call 

we all must accept and be determined to pursue. There is nothing better than fishing for your Father. Identify 

those who need Christ, pray daily for them, build bridges of friendship, share the Gospel, and help them grow 

in their new relationship with God. As Pastor Satorius said a couple of weeks ago, we have two goals in life, get 

to heaven and help others get to heaven. During this transition and after, know that your Father needs all of us 

to go fishing.  

ñSo faith comes from hearing, and hearing though the word of Christ.ò Romans 10:17 
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Luke records the return home from Jerusalem to Emmaus by two of Jesusô followers late afternoon 

that first Easter Sunday [Luke 24:13-33]. As Jesus walked along, they described to him how they 

were overwhelmed by how everything around them had changed so quickly 

and drastically. They believed that Jesus was the promised Messiah, Israelôs 

Redeemer, and placed their hope in him. Then in just a few days Jesus was 

arrested, placed on trial, suffered death by crucifixion, but reportedly some of 

the women saw him alive and also some angels. Jesus lovingly and patiently 

explained the Scriptures to them. It was dusk as they approached Emmaus 

and they were still oblivious that it was Jesus with whom they were walking 

and talking. He accepted their invitation to spend the night with them. Only 

when Jesus spoke the evening mealôs table prayer and broke the bread were 

their eyes opened to realize that Jesus was with them. Jesus is with us, too. He is Immanuel ï God 

with us. Matthew concludes his gospel with Jesus making this promise, ñSurely I am with you al-

ways, to the very end of the age.ò 

Bethlehem Lutheran is currently experiencing considerable change, the greatest of which is Pastor 

Butlerôs and his familyôs departure. That gave rise to a boatload of questions. How will we ever re-

place Pastor Butler?  How will we carry on without Sara?  What will life be like without the Butler 

girls?  Those questions and others like them were followed by more like these:  Who will serve us 

during the vacancy? How long is it going to take to call our next pastor? Who will be our next pas-

tor? Will he be married and have a family? Will he be young or 

old? Will he be great at ministering to children, teens, young sin-

gles, young families, older couples, and seniors?  Those con-

cerns were followed by questions about organists, choir director, 

Vacation Bible Camp leadership, confirmation class, and more. 

Pastor Tollefson, the North Atlantic District president, helped us 

come to a consensus about what we are looking for in our next 

pastor and is guiding us through the call process. He arranged 

for Pastor Satorius to serve as our vacancy pastor with support 

from the rest of the Grace Lutheran ministry team. Questions/

concerns are being answered and addressed. Kim Newman has 

expressed a willingness to lead choir with Robin Vergaraôs assistance. Elders are leading Sunday 

morning adult Bible study. We have transitioned to a single Sunday morning 9:30 service followed 

by the Christian education hour.  

There is a fine line between concerns and fears and between being anxious and suffering from 

anxiety. It is good that members care enough about such important matters to be concerned. It is 

great to know that members are eagerly anxious to learn who our next pastor will be and 

that they look forward to his arrival. What we should not do is harbor strong fears and 

struggle with severe anxieties as that often indicates we are weak in our faith and that 

we donôt trust that God will provide. Fear not! God is with us. God is Love. He is the I AM 

Change, Transition, Constancy by Gary Leopold 

Kim Newman welcomes all who are willing 

to sing in the choir. Practice will be either 

Tuesday evening or Sunday after worship 

(time still being determined). Email her at  

kimichelenew-

man@yahoo.com  
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God whose goodness and mercy endure forever. While things in our world and in our lives change 

and while we may need to adapt accordingly and transition to new ways of doing things, God and 

His promises remain constant and unchanged. Instead of fretting and worrying, do what Jesus 

says in John 15:7 ï ñIf you remain in me and my words remain in you, you may ask for anything 

you want, and it will be granted!ò  Remember what the Emmaus disciples asked of Jesus ï ñAbide 

with us.ò  

This portion of Scripture inspired Henry Francis Lyte to write the hymn Abide with Me and William 

H. Monk composed the tune. I encourage you to turn to it for solace and comfort whenever you 

find it difficult to deal with the personal changes life has handed you or the ongoing changes at 

Bethlehem. Here are the first two verses of Abide with Me. 

 

Womenôs Ministry News  

July 29 and August 26 luncheons provided nourishment and an opportunity to talk about what is 

happening in Womenôs Ministry at Bethlehem. We bid farewell to Lori Penha and Sara Butler who 

led the team last year and welcome Heidi Grohs and Lynnette Hupman. Heidi will handle the Spiritu-

al Growth portion of the Bible Studies while Lynnette will take care of administrative items with 

Aimee Kruegerôs assistance. Laura Letiecq will be sending out information about the proposed new 

Bible study dates/times based on the July 29th discussion. Look for details in the worship folder.  

Advent by Candlelight will be hosted by Grace Lutheran Church in Falls Church on the evening of 

December 1. Dawn Bakazan, a former Bethlehem member, invites everyone to participate. Rachel 

Dankert asks to rehearse with our Treble Choir to sing for this special night. Lynnette will coordinate 

carpools and we will assist in other ways when asked. This is their first event so pray for them!  

Joan Richards needs college student addresses to help her team encourage our young people. 

Nancy Thyson will coordinate banner creation and Denise Spencer needs Altar Guild workers.  
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Our congregation will once 
again sponsor this annual 
community event and we 
need you!  

Saturday, September 29 is 
the day with core hours of 
11AM to 3PM. We need 
help starting early to put 
up tents and staying late to 
help take them down and 
clean up. Talk to Kathleen 
Leopold for more details.  

We plan food, music, 
games, moon bounce, 
hayrides, pumpkin patch,  
bingo, cakewalk, craft 
making and more. Pray for 
great weather and people 
who want to learn more 
about Jesus!  

Little Stars of Bethlehem -  Early Learning Center 

You come to worship but have you stepped down the hall to 
see whatôs happening in our Early Learning Center? This is 
an important ministry of our church and we are entering our 
SIXTH YEAR! It creates a caring environment where little 
children can learn and grow, to share the love of our Savior 
with each student and family and prepares the students for 
success in life and into eternity. Pray for the families who 
come to our school and pray that this school year will be 
filled with blessings at Little Stars of Bethlehem.  

This year we have two classrooms at capacity with a waiting 
list. Our Director, Cheryl Vergara, is the primary teacher in our Little Bugs classroom, ages 
2.5 to 3 years old. She gets help from Kathleen Leopold, Kathleen Burtch and others. Cher-
yl has worked every aspect of the field of Early Childhood Education. She began as a 
teaching assistant, became a teacher, and has been our LSB-ELC director since it began.  

Laura Letiecq is teaching the Ocean Friends, our pre-kindergarten class with Cary Magnani 
and other helpers. This is her 6

th
 year at LSB and 9

th
 year teaching 4-year old students. She 

has also taught an American Sign Language play group and taught in middle school. This 
summer she completed her WELS teaching certification.  

Letôs thank God for each of these women who have a Christ-instilled love for working with 
and teaching little children. If you would like to volunteer to help, speak with Cheryl.  
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Several Church Council changes were enacted at the June 23
rd
 votersô meeting. This election in-

volved change necessitated by Frank Penhaôs move to Georgia. Four others reached their term lim-
its. When Todd Tucker became President, Outreach needed a new leader. Here are the changes: 

 Although those elected do not officially 
take office until September, they are on 
board ensuring a smooth transition. 
Since July theyôve been included in 

Church Council communications, took 
part in them, and participated in Church 
Council meetings. All this helps provide 
great stability and good continuity and 
ensure a good transition. 

 

Around 2009, Bethlehem Lutheran changed its congregational 
governance from its original traditional structure to its present 
ministry-focused organization. Gone were Stewardship, Fellow-
ship, Evangelism, and Elders. They were replaced with Outreach, Youth Discipleship, Adult Disci-
pleship, and a different approach to shepherding the flock. Rather than embracing those changes, I 
stepped away from serving in a leadership capacity. I have since learned to appreciate Bethlehemôs 
ministry-focused approach to congregational governance. 

In that regard, LuVerne recently asked me for an Adult Discipleship Director job description be-
cause by all appearances it involved a lot. I pointed him to Article IV, Section 2, Paragraph B of our 
By-Laws. It stipulates that the Adult Discipleship ministry encompasses Adult Spiritual Growth, 
Adult Fellowship, and Adult Stewardship. That combines the pre-2009 Stewardship and Fellowship 
and adds Adult spiritual growth. As such, LuVerne is the new ñownerò of potlucks, Food with 
Friends, Chili Cook Offs, Womenôs Ministry, Menôs Fellowship, small/large-group adult Bible stud-
ies, Time, Talents, and Treasures Stewardship, and more. Thatôs a lot. Iôve pledged to support 
LuVerne and I ask you to consider doing the same. It would be best for Adult Discipleship to have 
representatives from all the functional areas that ministry encompasses.  

I encourage everyone to complete a Stewardship Survey, 
if you havenôt already done so. Perhaps pick one up and 
review it to reflect in how you might serve going ahead. 
Not only have the Butlers moved, but the Chesak, Gribble, 
Penha, and Wilkens families moved and transferred their 
membership to other WELS congregations. Rita Le retired 
earlier this summer and moved to her retirement home. 

Those Christian brothers and sisters served the Lord and us here at Bethlehem. The positions in 
which they served, the work they did, the functions they performed, 
and the tasks to which they attended now need to be handled by 
others. Consider how you might serve and make it known.  

The Lord loves a cheerful giver not only applies to our treasures, 
but also our time and talents. 

Church Council Changes by Gary Leopold 

Office Newly Elected Replaced 

President Todd Tucker Frank Penha 

Adult Discipleship LuVerne Boes Gary Leopold 

Youth Discipleship Paul Haney Martin Schwenke 

Maintenance Tim Heitsch Paul Haney 

Worship Doug Vasquez Robin Vergara 

Office Newly Appointed Replaced 

Outreach Martin Schwenke Todd Tucker 


